NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 5th September 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Rogers, D Harding, M Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, 


C Walters and County Cllr V Dennis.
Prior to the commencement of tonight’s meeting, the Council observed a minute silence in respect of Eric Feetham who had sadly passed away.

55/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr G Meredydd, Cllr Norcross, Barry Cooke and Chris Harrison.
56/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

No declarations were made.
57/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 4th July and 15th August 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Walters seconded by Cllr M Platt and agreed by full Council.

58/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Local Authority Publishing Company.  The Clerk stated that these brochures have now been distributed by Royal Mail and that she has 300 copies in her Office.  The Clerk had left a pile of brochures on the Library Reception Desk.
b)
Traffic Signage.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council regarding the One-Way signage for Northfield Road junction and the no entry signs for St James Street at its junction with Market Square.  In order to encourage drivers travelling onto Spring Gardens from Northfield Road to turn left, give way markings can be modified with a small hatched area to deflect traffic to the correct line and the one-way plates on the directional arrow sign will be renewed.  At Market Square a single no-entry sign will be mounted on the back of the existing give-way sign at the exit from James Street.
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59/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
Spring Gardens.  County Cllr Dennis reported that the signage for the school crossing is to be reviewed in Spring Gardens.
b)
Health Centre.  County Cllr Dennis stated that Dr Roy Davies had approached him about the visibility of the highway whilst coming out of the Medical Centre.  Discussions are taking place to stop vehicles from parking for 15m from the top side of the access to the Medical Centre.  Cllr R Platt and Cllr M Platt declared an interest as they live at Northfield Road.  

c)
Footpaths.  County Cllr Dennis stated that Active Travel is looking at new footpaths within the town and there is a 12 week consultation period for a footpath to the Station.

d)
Former CP School.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that the Strategic Group met on the 1st September and after considering several interested parties a shortlist of three has been drawn up and these three will be invited to attend an interview.  
e)
Extractor Fan.  County Cllr Dennis reported that the issue with noise pollution at Market Street is in hand.  

f)
Redstone Court.  County Cllr Dennis stated that plans are being drawn up for another footpath at Redstone Court as was agreed on the original plan.  Cllr Walters declared an interest in this as he lives at Redstone Court.

g)
Sixth Forms.  County Cllr Dennis reported that the County Council has been issued with signing off a memorandum of understanding with the College which would see an end of the 6th Form in Pembrokeshire Schools.
h)
Kiln Park Junction.  Cllr Rees asked if any progress has been made with the Kiln Park junction at Jesse Road in order to slow vehicles down and the Clerk will chase this with County Cllr Morse.
60/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Link Officers Evaluation.  The Clerk informed Council that both she and Cllr Platt had attended the Evaluation meeting with the County Council in July.  The next meeting will be held in October.
b)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk had received a letter from a visitor to Narberth complaining about the lack of signage for the Castle, the amount of rubbish near the overflowing dustbin in the Castle grounds and the fact that a vehicle was parked in front of the gates blocking the entrance.  The Clerk had replied to the 
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gentleman giving him an explanation for the rubbish as he visited Narberth following the Carnival weekend which attracts a lot of visitors to the area and informed him that the Castle is normally kept very tidy but unfortunately he must  have visited prior to the streetcleaner’s attendance.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the County Council for double yellow lines to be installed on the area in front of the Castle gates to prevent these from being blocked off.
c)
Tea Party.  The Clerk had received a request in August from Croeso Arberth for a tea party to be held at Narberth Castle on Saturday 16th September from 3 p.m. to 9 p.m. As the group wished for a swift reply in order to arrange tents etc., the Clerk had sent out a copy of the hiring conditions and informed them that no stakes are to be embedded into the grounds of the Castle.  The Clerk has since been informed that the event is now being held on the grassed area behind the Swimming Pool.  
d)
Corporate & Financial Planning Process.  The Clerk had been informed that a series of community meetings will be held in Pembrokeshire this October.  The meeting will provide the opportunity to discuss Council priorities and efficiency savings plans which include increases to fees and charges, domestic waste and recycling arrangements and a review of the face-to-face facilities they currently provide in communities.  The date for Narberth is Thursday 12th October at

7 - 8.30 p.m., in Bloomfield.
e)
Well-being Plan.  The Clerk had received notification from the County Council that a series of events to include workshops with partners, stakeholders and the public to develop Well-Being priorities are being held and that any comments can be made by e-mailing psb@pembrokeshire.gov.uk 

f)
Narberth Allotments.  The Clerk had received an email from a lady who is moving down to Narberth requesting contact details for the Allotments.  The Clerk has passed these on.

g)
NALC.  The Clerk has received a Legal Briefing on the Reform of data protection legislation – General data protection regulation and data protection bill which she  emailed out to Councillors.  

h)
Access Group.  The Clerk has received an email from Alan Hunt regarding the Access Group arranging a memorial to Henry Langen.  One of the options is to provide a bench with a suitably inscribed plaque to replace the one that is currently there on the lower path of St Andrew’s Churchyard.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform Mr Hunt that the Council have no objection to this plan.

i)
RAOB Social Club.  The Council has received a letter from the RAOB Club regarding access to the rear of their property.  As this is not within the Town Council’s remit,




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would inform the Hon Secretary of this and suggest that they write to the County Council.

j)
Adams Drive.  The Clerk reported on a letter received from a resident of Adams Drive in relation to concerns over parking at the junction from Adams Drive into Belmore Gardens and also the possibility of extending the double yellow lines at the entrance of Adams Drive by at least 15 feet in order to improve visibility and access.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should forward this letter on to the County Council and inform the resident of this action.

k)
E-on.  The Clerk stated that fixed monthly Direct Debit payments have been set up with E-on for the electricity supply at the Library.  The money will be taken on the 25th day of each month from the 25th August 2017 and the amount to be debited is £297.  

l)
Electoral Arrangements for Pembrokeshire.  The Clerk has received a letter from the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales stating that they are reviewing the electoral arrangements for Pembrokeshire with a view to considering and formulating proposals for future arrangements.  A consultation period began on the 31st July and closes on the 22nd October 2017.  The Review document can be located on the www.lbdc.gov.wales website.  

m)
Defibrillators in Pembrokeshire.  The Clerk has received a letter from the Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service regarding the campaign to raise awareness of the use and location of defibrillators in the County.

n)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received an Agenda and a copy of the draft minutes for the AGM which took place on the 19th July 2017.

o)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk stated that she has contacted Sky Cam about this year’s festive lighting and informed the Contractor that the timers were removed  from the lampposts in Spring Gardens and Kirkland Corner when the new 
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lampposts were installed.  Members stated that the timers needed to be replaced and that the Clerk should ask Sky Cam to make sure that the timers are compatible with the new lamppost fittings in Narberth.

61
/17  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
a)

17/0389/PA  Ashburnham, Spring Gardens – Proposed Garage and Storage area – No Objection.
b)

17/0528/DC  Site to the west of Gravells Car Dealership, Rushacre Enterprise Park – Discharge of conditions 6 and 7 from planning application number 16/0745/PA – No Objection.

61.1


Planning Permission:

a)

17/0241/PA  Near War Memorial, Market Place – Installation of public telephone kiosk combining public telephone service and ATM service.

b)

17/0105/PA  Conduit House, 26 High Street – Change of use from A1 to mixed use of A1 and A3 and alterations and extension.
61.2

Consent to Display an Advertisement:

a)
17/0107/AD  Conduit House, 26 High Street – New signage.

61.3
Approval of Non-Material Amendment:

a)
17/0262/NM  Land at Rushacre Enterprise Park.

61.4
Conservation Are Consent:

a)
16/0477/CA  St Andrew’s Church – Demolition of existing dilapidated hall and erection of two detached dwellings with integral garages.

61.5
  Refusal of Planning Permission:

a)
  17/0129/PA  Land north west of Greenhill, Station Road.

61.6
  The Clerk had received notification that planning application number 16/1242/PA Land off Jesse Road and Station Road – Construction of 104 dwellings together with associated vehicular and pedestrian accesses, car parking, landscaping and associated works (Reserved Matters of Consent 15/1044/PA) was to be heard by 
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the Planning and Public Rights of Way Committee on Tuesday 1st August 2017.
62/17   NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Blue Bench.  Cllr Harding raised her concerns with regard to the condition of the Blue Bench in High Street and was informed that Declan Connolly is getting this repainted.
b)
Angel Inn.  As there has been no reply from Brains Brewery, the Clerk was asked  to chase this up.  Even if the building is only repainted would be better than nothing.

c)
Town Hall.  Members discussed the condition of the Town Hall with weeds growing around the bottom of the bench and on the steps etc.  The Clerk stated that the door to the Basement needs to be repaired as some of the wood has come away from the top of the door.  Members agreed to have a look at this and the Clerk was asked to contact CADW to see if they could recommend a Company to carry out the work to stop water from entering the basement.

d)
  Narberth Nobler.  Cllr Rigby informed Council that this event took place over the Bank Holiday weekend and was very well organised and supported.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to write to congratulate the organisers.

e)
  Telegraph Pole.  Cllr Walters stated that a telegraph pole is located in the middle of the footpath at the new housing estate at Sunnybank.  This is making it extremely difficult for prams and wheelchairs to have to manoeuvre around the pole.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

f)
  Recycling bins.  Cllr Walters stated that the recycling bins were overflowing on the Town Moor Car Park last weekend, including the clothes bin.
g)
  Parking.  It was reported that some three/four work vans were being parked over the dropped kerb close to the junction in Kiln Park Road.

h)
  Civic Week/Carnival.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Civic Week and Carnival was very successful again this year and thanked everyone for helping.

i)
  Library.  Cllr Rees stated that she had attended a recent meeting with the 
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Volunteers at Narberth Library when she had been asked about who should 


provide toilet and washroom items.  After discussing it was agreed that as the 
 
  County Council have an employee working in the building, they have a duty of care to provide these items.  



Cllr Rees asked the Clerk to email her a copy of the County Council’s Service Level Agreement with the Friends of Narberth Library.

j)
  Free Parking.  The Clerk was asked to request that the Free Parking for 1 hour signs be replaced along the wall and the fence of the Old CP School on the Town Moor Car Park. 

k)
  Old Bazaar.  Cllr Rees informed Council that the Old Bazaar in Narberth had presented the Friends of Narberth Library with £88.10 from the money raised during this year’s Civic Week activities and from the sale of carrier bags.

l)
  Bethesda Chapel.  Cllr Rees reported on a letter she had received from Rev Chris Rees in relation to parking in Narberth on Armistice Day and during Religious Services.  The letter stated that other towns in Pembrokeshire have been given special tickets for regular members of the Church/Chapel to place in their cars during the Service and Cllr Rees asked if Narberth could have the same exemption.





IT WAS RESOLVED to write to the County Council with this request.

m)      Signage/A Boards.  Complaints have been received regarding the overuse of signage by some businesses in Narberth which makes the area untidy and is covering over street bollards. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Harding will speak to the local CPSO about this and the Clerk will report this to the Chamber of Trade in order that they can send out an email to businesses to remind them of the County Council’s policy of zero tolerance.  

n)
  Queen’s Hall.  Cllr Walters informed members that he has been invited to attend the Trustees meeting of the Queen’s Hall on the 13th September at 6 p.m.

63/17
COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

There was nothing to report in the absence of the Link Officers other than Mrs Chris 
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Harrisons continued offer of help for the Town Plan.

64/17
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 10)

There was nothing to report.
65/17
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT​:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk informed Council that the Contractor has completed 14 cuts at the Castle which he is contracted for and it was agreed that he should do another two cuts in September as the grass is still growing.  Council will review this again in October.  

The Clerk asked if Council wished to undertake a second cut of the Footpaths and Common land and,




IT WAS RESOLVED that this should take place in October along with the annual cut of the bank from the Churchyard to the Church wall.

66/17
RECEIVE AND CONSIDER AUDIT CERTIFICATE AND OPINION AND APPROVE ANNUAL RETURN:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk informed Council that on the basis of the External auditor’s review, in their opinion, the information contained in Narberth Town Council’s Annual Return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to their attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.  Members thanked the Clerk for the work she carried out in respect of the Audit.  The Clerk stated that she has displayed the Conclusion of Audit on the Council’s two notice boards and on the web page. The Clerk will also put a copy of the Annual Return onto the Town Council’s web page. 

67/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

Payments made in August:

a)
Chris Viggars – 3 x cuts at Castle - 




£    225.00 

b)
Chris Viggars – 3 x cuts at St Andrews - 



£    360.00

c)
Plas Hotel - 








£ 1,942.00

d)
National Westminster Bank D/D safe custody key - 


£      25.00
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67.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£     457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for June -


£           .19
c)
Nat West Interest for July -


£           .19 
d)
PCC Precept 2nd Instalment - 


£16,167.00

67.2

Payments due:

a)
Chris Viggars – 2 x Cuts at Castle - 



                     3 x Cuts at St Andrews
£      510.00

b)
British Gas – Library - 
£      204.91

c)
British Gas – Castle - 
£          7.54

d)
Ink cartridges -

£        49.88


e)
Tenby Observer – Casual Vacancy -
£        90.00

f)
British Gas – Castle -
£          8.70

g)
Dwr Cymru Welsh Water – Library -
£        56.70

h)
Glyn Edwards Office Equipment - 
£        33.89

i)
Dwr Cymru Welsh Water – Credit Note (Castle) - 
£      295.38




 

IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal by Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed on by full Council to make these payments. 
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